ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 32

August  22, 2009

From John Hoffmann

OPPS!  MEA CULPA:  As a believer in not hiding corrections…It seems that I owed Tim Welby an apology. Apparently 45% of a commission being present can equal a quorum in Town and Country.  But it took a wrong staff opinion and an incorrect or at least confusing city attorney’s opinion and a city attorney’s clarification to get there.  More on this …if you like the stupid minutia of local politics you might enjoy this.  I put it at the end because if you don’t like that stuff you can skip it.   

PUBLIC WORKS AND STORM WATER:  The August 17 meeting of the Public Works and Strom Water Commission was interesting and VERY COLD.  On the agenda was a discussion on how to formulate or prioritize storm water projects.
This is an interesting subject, since there are no funds for storm water projects in the near future.  
I DON’T GET IT:  Routinely at Board of Aldermen meetings I hear board members talk about their upcoming commission meetings, but when the public actually attend the first thing they do is try and get rid of them. 

I saw this at a Parks meeting last year when three ladies showed up at a meeting.  They were interested in a proposed project at Longview Park. The agenda was changed the item they were there for was continued and they were told they didn’t need to stay.  So, they left. 

At the August Public Works meeting three members of the public including myself showed up.

WE ARE NOT GUESTS!:  Tim Welby, the chair of the Public Works Commission made mention that they had guests.  Damn, that bothers me.  Citizens attending meetings in public buildings are NOT GUESTS.  It is their building as much or more than it is the building of some alderman. (The police department lists citizens who attend police commission meetings as “guests.” The public are not guests in public buildings. )
So Tim immediately tells the “guests” that “someone” (me) had told people certain specific locations with storm water problems would be discussed and that was not the case, only a discussion of how to prioritize projects would be talked about.  If that was what they thought they might not want to stay.  Oddly enough everyone stayed and it was a good thing they did. 

(Silly me…I informed people who had contacted me about storm water issues that this was on the agenda and specifically that their area or their property was mentioned in the commission packet.) 

The commission immediately started with old business…considering a dog and pet waste ordinance. Director of Public Works Craig Wilde said there was a need for such an ordinance to comply with Department of Natural Resources requirements so the city could continue to obtain certain grant money. 

Dr. Filippo Ferrigni was quick to point out that the pet waste ordinance was almost unenforceable and the city had little business going onto people’s lawns to check to see if they are picking up after their dogs. Craig made the point several times that he didn’t care if it was enforceable or not…he just needed it on the books to satisfy state officials. 

By 7:25 we were on to the discussion on deciding on how to decide what storm water project gets to the top of the list. Of course it had to be mentioned that there are currently no funds for any storm water project as all the Parks and Storm Water sales tax money was going to Parks and no funding would be available for several years for storm water projects.  

WHERE HAS ALL THE MONEY GONE?  Chuck Lenz was attending the meeting. (Chuck makes a great subdivision trustee because he is regularly at Board of Aldermen or other commission meetings if a topic affects his subdivision.)   Chuck asked what the wording was on the ballot concerning the splitting up of the tax revenue. Nobody was sure. 

Here is the exact ballot wording: 

         [image: image1.emf]
 As you can see, “storm water control” was listed before “local parks” when the voters voted for the sales tax.  The distribution of funds has apparently fooled the voters placing parks before storm water.)     
Chuck also made the point that now the sales tax is about to pay off the purchase of the parks…we are in a recession and our largest sales tax generator (Wal Mart) is leaving town…meaning Parks and Storm Water sales taxes will be down considerably. 
Next someone asked how the parks started getting all the money instead of storm water projects. Luckily Armand Hoffstetter was present as a “guest” because he was the only one who knew.  Armand explained that the city bought the land for Preservation Park to stop an office complex from being built.  He continued that Drace Park came about when there was a retirement living center proposed on the 270 Outer Road.  Finally when the Longview property went up for sale, the mayor and members of the board of aldermen decided they had to have it, explaining how storm water and parks sales tax was sucked into paying off park property purchases.  (As a side note…I really enjoy Drace and Longview Parks.)
Craig Wilde then went over his scoring system for projects.  More points were awarded if water was threatening a primary residence than out buildings and more points were awarded for a project if it dealt with multiple houses.  The commission kicked around the rating system and decided to revisit it at upcoming meetings over the next year.   Not exactly what a resident who has suffered erosion from storm water from nearby subdivisions that has flowed onto his property and eroded his backyard to within 15 feet of his foundation wants to hear…there is no money and we are going to talk about this for the next year.

Out of the icebox by 8 o’clock:  The thermostat for the glass double-wide at Longview showed a temp in the mid-60s and the interior of all the glass was wet with condensation.   While my last residential electrical bill was the lowest that we have ever paid in 28 years for a summer month, I am afraid to see it for the Longview Farmhouse.    

THE GANGS OF TOWN AND COUNTRY 2:  I think we have or will have some interesting additions to our list of local Town and Country Criminals.  The Post-Dispatch and the RFT are reporting that Town and County resident (or former resident…he did vote in the November 2008 election using his Town and Country address on Ballas) MILTON (SKIP) OHLSEN III could be the downfall of state Sen. Jeff Smith, who ran against Russ Carnahan in the 2004 Democratic primary for Congress.  Carnahan filed a complaint with the FEC against Smith and Smith denied being involved with a factually incorrect mailing against Carnahan.  Ohlsen was part of the Smith campaign.

Now Ohlsen has pled guilty to Federal weapon offenses and theft/fraud charges. He has past convictions for drug dealing and assault.  He also has a number of spousal protection orders from his T&C address issued against him.  The Post-Dispatch is implying that new evidence has been uncovered involving Ohlsen and the FEC violations that may cause Smith to resign from the Missouri Senate.  Regardless it is interesting to add a three time loser to our Town and Country Criminal list, drugs dealing, assault and bank fraud.  A fine resume!

For more check this link to the RFT piece on Ohlsen and Smith:  

http://blogs.riverfronttimes.com/dailyrft/2009/08/milton_skip_ohlsen_voters_for_truth_aliases_jeff_smith.php

Also in the last month the first former St. Louis police detective pled guilty in the Metropolitan Towing scandal. How does that impact Town and Country?  The owners of Metropolitan Towing live in Ward I. 

As mentioned in Newsletter #30 here are some of our favorite citizens from our town on a list of criminals that keeps growing and growing:

S&K Investment Ponzi Scheme: Richard Neiswonger (Ward 1) Carl Kossmeyer (Ward 4)

Embezzler of church bulletin payments:  John Gehm (Ward 3)

Investment Embezzler:  Don Weir (Ward 3)

Embezzled $25,000 for Homeowners Association:  Richard Burbott (Ward 2)

Mortgage Fraud:  John Mineo, Jr. general manager of Mineo’s Restaurant   (Ward 2)

Serial Child Molester:  Eric Tolen (Ward 1) 
Drug Dealer:  Brian Marchant-Calsyn (Ward 2)

Sex assault: No charges filed but T&C police investigation led to the resignation of the president of Maryville University in 2006 (Ward 4)  

Bank Fraud, weapons violation, drug dealing assault and spousal abuse:  Milton Ohslen III, Ward 1  
THE POLICE COMMISSION…OR WE DON’T WANT TO BOTHER THE NICE OFFICERS:    My Inattentive Driving bill has been sent to the police commission and was the only item on their agenda last Tuesday.  There were some amazing comments about a pretty simple bill. At the start of the meeting (and I hate to say this) there was almost not enough for a quorum. Even the chairwoman showed up a couple minutes late. 

First Capt. Gary Hoelzer said how in May a number of officers went to the city prosecutor and asked for an inattentive driving ordinance.  Prosecutor Keith Cheung wrote a bill that would only deal with inattentive driving if an accident was involved. 

I then said how my bill would allow the police to write a citation after a crash or before a crash if they saw clear inattentive behavior, such as reading a newspaper, putting on makeup, rolling a joint or reading some kind of video screen while driving.   I said that the bill does not mention electronic communications device, which the state legislature has outlawed cities and counties from controlling…it simply says you have to pay attention.  If you are texting or cell-phoning and paying attention to your driving…well fine…if you are not watching where you are going for whatever reason you would be in violation.   

The city attorney added the words “visibly inattentive” to react to the comments of Steve Fons, Fred Meyland-Smith and the mayor at the last board Aldermanic meeting. 
I mentioned that the bill is based on the Delaware traffic law that has been on the books for 30 years and before cell phones and texting existed. 

This caused Ald. Avioli to comment to the board that it was important to have a locally drafted bill and not something used elsewhere.  Of course the law used elsewhere has been tested with challenges and appeals.  That can be very helpful.  Town and Country does like locally crafted ordinances, like the ones that call for giving deer hysterectomies. But at the same time Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith cries we can not be unilateralists when I introduce a bill to trying to make people safe.     

Allen Allred who showed up late for the meeting said he was against the bill because the police didn’t indicate they wanted it or needed it. He also said it was too vague.   He was then told that it was explained at the beginning of the meeting how the cops went to the city prosecutor requesting such an ordinance.   He then gave us an Emily Litella, “Never mind” on his first concern. 

Dorothy Rogers spoke up and said she felt this proposed ordinance would be a terrible bother and an inconvenience for our nice officers.   She and another member of the police commission said it would be tough for the officers because it would be their word against the motorist’s word.  Capt. Hoelzer and I had to point out that all cases in traffic court boils down to the officer’s word against the defendant’s. 

A lawyer friend of mine said it sounded like a dance team from a MGM Musical was teaming up to try and kill the bill…you know…Allred and Rogers.       

Police Board chair Nancy Aviioli said Gary Hoelzer mentioned that the city prosecutor wanted to change an “and” to an “or” in the bill.  Frankly this ticked me off.  Not that he wanted to change it…that was fine…but it was my bill…he could tell Capt. Hoelzer and Ald. Avioli about his concern, but he couldn’t tell me? The  other reason that I was ticked off was that Steve Garrett, senior partner of Curtis, Heinz, Garrett & O’Keefe rewrote my bill and then Keith Chueng of Curtis, Heinz, Garrett & O’Keefe complained that it was defective.  

 I mentioned this in an e-mail to city attorney Steve Garrett and Ald. Avioli accused me of misrepresenting the facts.  That e-mail follows in the final section of this newsletter. 

At one point Mayor Dalton entered the room to listen.  At about that time a commission member asked Capt. Hoelzer why Missouri would not pass a law against all texting and driving or even cell phone use.  Gary paused, looked over at the mayor and said he could not speak for the legislature. Someone then mentioned that communications industry lobbyists likely would have something to do with it.   The mayor, a very major lobbyist in Jefferson City, made no other comment on that subject.  However he told the commission what wonderful work they do and to keep up the good work. .    

The police commission then decided to continue to study the bill at future meetings.  So a reasonable bill will sit around and not be quickly enacted.      
THE MAYOR’S PAPER RESPONDS:  Best I can figure West Magazine must have a policy to only talk to Jon Dalton when writing stories about Town and Country. It amazes me when stories concern my legislation they have not spoken to me.  In the past Ted Dixon would call me and frankly when Ted writes an article it becomes very confusing. 

In this case Dianne Plattner wrote the article and never contacted me…but she sure allowed Jon Dalton to take some shots at me.   If you missed it here is the story:
Town & Country officials may take on inattentive drivers

by: 

Diane Plattner 

Town & Country officials are considering a measure that would prohibit inattentive driving, which potentially could ban motorists from texing, using cell phones and more.

The Town & Country Board of Aldermen on Aug. 10 considered a bill that would make a motorist guilty of inattentive driving if he or she “fails to give full time and attention” while driving or “fails to maintain a proper lookout” while operating the vehicle.

A Missouri law that goes into effective Aug. 28 bans drivers under the age of 21 from most text messaging. If approved, Town & Country’s measure would make the municipality among the area’s first to have an ordinance prohibiting inattentive driving.

Town & Country Alderman John Hoffmann (ward 2) introduced the legislation. Town & Country officials said they recognize the dangers of inattentive driving. 

“Without a doubt, inattentive driving is a very serious matter and represents a danger to the health, safety and welfare of our citizens,” Town & Country Mayor Jon Dalton said.

However, some said the proposal is too vague, posing too many questions. For example, some people have asked whether motorists’ actions, such as reading, eating, listening to the radio or applying make-up, would constitute inattentive driving under the measure. 

“Unfortunately, Alderman Hoffmann reported to the board that he lifted this legislation from that which is in place in another city, yet that ordinance is hardly a model of clear drafting or productive traffic and safety enforcement,” Dalton said. “In its current form, the proposed ordinance raises more questions and concerns than solutions to serious problems.”

That is why the board unanimously voted to refer the measure to the Town & Country Police Commission for consideration and recommendation.

“We place great confidence in our Police Commission, and I trust that they will add significant value to this meaningful debate,” Dalton said. 

THE PR PEOPLE OR MADMEN MIDWEST STYLE:  I was amazed that in our summer city newsletter Whole Foods got 3/4’s of a page of free advertising mailed to every household in town.  The newsletter mentioned when wine tastings that were scheduled, cooking classes and concerts at lunchtime.  It was an out-an-out AD.  Good for Whole Foods in finding a way to get free advertising.  Bad for Town and Country to give away free advertising to one merchant and not to competitors in town (Schnuckendorfs and Straubs come to mind).

In the fall issue of the newsletter we will be printing a page long press release from Missouri Baptist Hospital on how they are now recycling even more.  Now I miss the good old days when people did the right thing or contributed to charities without bragging about it.  Times have change.  Donald Trump gives to a charity and there is a press release. Missouri Baptist does the right thing about recycling and they must give themselves a pat on the back.

Irony is that the city is using more paper and ink and incurring a greater expense in mailing by printing Mo Bap’s press release in the fall newsletter.  That doesn’t seem to be very GREEN.  

 QUORUM CALL:   In an e-mail shown below, Tim Welby accused me of being flat out wrong on him having a meeting without a quorum.  He was right…he did have a meeting with less than 50% of the members present but that is now okay in T&C. I was wrong to point it out.  
When I was first elected and took over the chair of a commission I was informed by the staff assisting that we needed five members plus me for a quorum. Roberts Rules of Order require anything over 50-percent for a quorum.  The city attorney issued a written opinion that said, 
“Only the at-large members do not count in determining a quorum.” 
Well that sure sounds like you don’t count “at-large” members when figuring a quorum. 

The city code concerning commissions says: “Each commission, committee, subcommission or subcommittee of City Government, except as authorized by law or ordinance, shall conduct meetings in accordance with Robert’s Rules of Order…what does Roberts say about quorums?

 What is a quorum?
It is the minimum number of voting members who must be present at a meeting in order to conduct business, usually specified by the bylaws. If not specified in the bylaws, then in most societies a quorum is a majority of the entire membership.
 At one time Town and Country was like most societies and required more than 50% of the body to be present to have a quorum.  However in the rush to have an excessive number of commissions and boards to satisfy a minority of ego driven residents and politicians T&C created a huge number of boards and commissions and then found they very often were not capable of holding official meetings because they never could get more than 50% of the members to attend.  In other words a number of the people on the commissions loved the title didn’t actually love the duties. 
That forced the city to pass ordinances to change the quorum rules for most commissions and boards to allow less than 50% to constitute a quorum.  It now reads: 

“The at-large members shall not be included to increase the required number of five members to constitute a quorum at duly noticed meetings.” 

So we required commissions and boards to have two members from each ward, plus a chairman, equaling nine people.  Then we added two at-large members, because you can never have enough commission members to appoint if you are a mayor. That raised the size of the commissions to 11.  Under Roberts you would normally need six people to have a quorum.  But since often six people would never show up, the city lowered the bar and pretends that 11 member commissions only have nine members. 

Instead of pretending 11 member commissions were actually nine…what should be done is eliminate half the commissions.  Reduce the size of commissions to nine or better yet…five.  Consolidate responsibilities within the remaining commissions.  Then the remaining commissions would actually have agendas with a few worthwhile items that commissioners might find a good enough reason to actually attend a meeting.   

But as Tim Welby pointed out in his email I was “flat out wrong.”  He was correct. But how should I take the opinion of a commission where not even half of the members actually attended the meeting?    

Here is the give and take in the emails on this issue;
All,

To clear up any question about whether the chairman of a commission is to be counted when determining a quorum, Steve Garrett has provided his answer below.  Please scroll down.

Pamela Burdt, City Clerk
City of Town and Country
1011 Municipal Center Drive
Town and Country, MO 63131
314-587-2806 Phone
314-587-2807 Fax
burdtps@town-and-country.org
 Help us to save our environment by printing this document only if it's necessary




From: Steve Garrett 
Sent: Tuesday, August 18, 2009 9:50 AM
To: 'Burdt, Pam. S.'
Subject: Commissions/Quorom
Pam,   

 Our commission ordinances all provide that  the Chairman of the commission is a member and  is to be counted in determining a quorum. Only the at-large members do not count in determining a quorum. 

  Steve Garrett

THIS IS A CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION FROM THE LAW FIRM OF: 

Curtis, Heinz, Garrett & O'Keefe, P.C. 

08/18/09 8:43pm

To:  Steve Garrett, Pam Burdt, Nancy Avioli, 

   Steve:
 

Please explain the following in all language for boards and commissions in the code:
 

The at large members shall not be included to increase the required number of five (5) members to constitute a quorum at a duly noticed meeting.
 

 This means that the majority of eight is required and not the majority of 10?  In your e-mail to Pam it sounds if at large members should not count toward reaching quorum. You wrote "only the at large members do not count in determining a quorum." 
 

That says to me you can not count at-large members to reach your five of eight quorum rule. 
 

Tonight at the Police Commission meeting Nancy said you were mistaken and corrected that statement.  Is that true and if so when do you plan on letting us in on it?
 

Please explain.  Also Nancy says keith didn't like part of the wording on your revision of the Inattentive Driving Ordinance bill.  You guys do work for the same firm...correct?
 

Looking forward to your response.  Thanks
 

John Hoffmann     

Please read Steve Garrett’s email below, which clarifies the commission/quorum issue and yesterday’s response.

Pamela Burdt, City Clerk
City of Town and Country
1011 Municipal Center Drive
Town and Country, MO 63131
314-587-2806 Phone
314-587-2807 Fax
burdtps@town-and-country.org
 Help us to save our environment by printing this document only if it's necessary


From: Steve Garrett [mailto:sgarrett@lawfirmemail.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, August 19, 2009 10:43 AM
To: Burdt, Pam. S.
Subject: Commissions/Quorum Issue
Pam,   

This email is to clarify my email to you yesterday re the quorum issue.

 

1. The Chairman of a commission counts in determining if a quorum exists. This means that if the Chairman is present, 2 regular and 2 at-large members are also present, you have a quorum.

 

2. At-large commission members do not increase the quorum requirement (on most commissions a quorum is 5). This means that even though there may be 8 regular members, 2 at-large members and a chairman (total of 11) 5 is still the quorum requirement. 

3. At-large members are counted to determine if a quorum exists. Again, the chairman, 2 regular and 2 at large members = a quorum.  

Please make sure that those who were sent my original email are sent this clarification. Thanks. 

Steve Garrett

08/18/09  20:43

Alderman Hoffman:

As the record of the meeting will clarify, I did not state that the City Attorney was incorrect on the "at-large" issue. I noted that the Police Commission needed clarification on this point. 

Nor did I say anything which could be construed as "Keith said he didn't agree with Steve's language on the bill". I laid out both bills for debate - I am not privy to Steve's suggested revisions on either bill. Nor do I have an opinion as Chairman of the Police Commission as to the appropriateness of either ordinance, or whether any ordinance is required. 

I would appreciate it if you were more careful in your representations about what others say. Although I cannot comment as to the numerous complaints against you on this issue, I can comment on the fact that you are misquoting me. If your goal is to communicate to the cc's on this note as to what I said, I suggest you ask them to call me directly so they aren't relying on hearsay. 

I can only presume that your intention is to provide a benefit or contribution to the City, however I am at a loss as to how you see these misstatements serve that goal. 

I would be happy to discuss these matters with you. You can reach me at 753 9833. In the interim. I would appreciate it if you would not speak on my behalf. 

Nancy Avioli 

Sent via BlackBerry by AT&T

----- Original Message ----- 

From: John Hoffmann 

To: nancyavioli@sbcglobal.net 

Cc: aviolinm@town-and-country.org ; Steve Garrett ; Pam Burdt ; Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A. 

Sent: Saturday, August 22, 2009 12:41 AM

Subject: Re: Commissions/Quorum and bill

Nancy:
 

First of all I am impressed that you knocked that out on your Blackberry.  I may have to change my position that 20-year-olds can text and drive better than people over 21.
 

Your first point...feel free to call me DUMB, dummy or stupid...but judging from Steve Garrett's next clarification of his Monday e-mail it was easy to find the first one either wrong or confusing.  I chose to find it wrong.  Just a personal preference.
 

Next my concern was not over my bill and Keith's bill.  My concern is that Steve Garrett, with my permission, rewrote my bill and it was submitted to you and the commission (thru Capt. Hoelzer) Monday afternoon.  My  point was that I was a little miffed that  Curtis, Heinz, Garrett and O'Keefe rewrote my bill and Curtis, Heinz, Garrett and O'Keefe then criticized the bill they just rewrote (under my name) through you and Capt. Hoelzer as being defective in front of the police commission.  Nancy that just doesn't seem fair.
 

It seems to me when you wrote your e-mail perhaps you were unaware the Curtis, Heinz, Garrett and O'Keefe had rewritten the bill that they were bitching about needing an "and" changed to an "or." If you were aware of this then I don't think your comment is valid. 
 

Now concerning hearsay...I do not believe there was any hearsay involved.  I was present and involved in the discussion or some of the communication. You clearly believe I misrepresented your what you said...but is sure was not hearsay...I was there and I heard it!
 

Feel free to give me a call at 835-0751 over the weekend or I'll try and get hold of you on Monday afternoon after I get home from work. 
 

John Hoffmann   
      
----- Original Message ----- 

8/19/09 7:50am
John, 

Regarding the quorum issue, at large members do not increase the quorum requirement (on most commissions it is 5), but do count in determining if a quorum exists (for example 2 regular members, the Chairman and 2 at large members =a quorum). The Chairman counts in determining if a quorum exists. I sent an email which probably was not as clear as it could have been, but the question I was asked (by Pam Burdt) was whether the Chairman counts in determining a quorum. When questions arose regarding my email,  I immediately  clarified the matter as I am doing again. 

Keith made suggestions to make the bill better. He is the one who has to prosecute the offense. He would prefer the following language:

Any person operating a moving motor vehicle who fails to maintain a proper lookout or is operating a motor vehicle in a visibly inattentive manner and  causes an accident, shall be guilty of inattentive driving.  

I reject the implication  that he and I have to agree on everything. I do not prosecute the offenses. If you believe the added language is not appropriate or changes the intent of your bill, so be it. Both my involvement and that of Keith (who was out of town  for a week until yesterday) was to try and improve upon the bill. I showed him the suggestions I made to your bill and he made some minor changes that I believe make it  a better bill. 

Steve Garrett
8/19/09 9:32am
Alderman Hoffmann,
 

 

Below is an excerpt from your August 16, 2009 newsletter with wrong information and I take exception to your accusation.  Before you accuse me of not following proper commission meeting rules you need to do a better job researching your facts.  A quorum for the Community Relations Commission is 5 members and those members include: Chairman, Regular Members, and At Large Members.  Present at the June meeting were 4 regular members and myself.  If my math skills are correct those 2 numbers equal 5.    Historically you have tried to be "clever" with your half truths and/or twisted facts; however this time you are flat out WRONG.
 
 

At the June meeting of the Community Relations Commission (a group whose need to exist is easy to question) there was not a quorum.  (You need five members and the chair or six members without the chair to have a quorum.) Without a quorum you can not have a meeting, conduct business or make decisions. This problem apparently did not stand in the way of Alderman Tim Welby. With only four members present, they approved the minutes of the prior meeting.  Then they discussed the mayor’s Squires and Ambassadors program.  Here are the minutes from that meeting:
 

 

 

 

Tim Welby

----- Original Message ----- 

From: John Hoffmann 

To: Timothy Welby 

Cc: aviolinm@town-and-country.org ; Steve Garrett ; jlmswright@aol.com ; Wilde, Craig ; Rothmel, Sharon H. ; Olsen, Mary E. ; Nixon, Anne ; Kranz, Capt. Patrick W. ; Hoelzer, Capt. Gary A. ; Wright, Lynn" :"Cotner, Betty K. ; Tim Welby ; Meyland-Smith, Ald Frederick ; Karney, David A ; Fons, Ald Stephen R. ; Dalton, Mayor Jon ; Copeland, John R. ; Behnen, Ald Phil J 

Sent: Saturday, August 22, 2009 12:52 AM

Subject: Re: 

Tim:
 

You are flat out correct that I was flat out wrong.  I did call staff and inquired and clearly this definition was confusing enough that the city attorney had to clarify his clarification...but I accept the fact that was wrong and the blame belongs no where else than on me. 
 

I do find it interesting that we had to go away from the traditional Roberts definition of a quorum, because we have so many commissions and boards and have such a hard time getting at least half of the members together for a meeting that we had to drop the quorum level below 50%.  
 

John Hoffmann
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